
 
Council Meeting 

Minutes 
November 16, 2021 

 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon  Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, November 16, 
2021, virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. 
President Jennifer Bett presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of 
Allegiance.   
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Jennifer Bett, Megan Dolan, Henry Casale, Kara Roggenkamp, Ken 
Opipery, David Stoeckle, Richard Wagner 
 
Others Present:  Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Solicitor Anne Sweeney, Ohio Township 
Police Chief Hanny, Ben Avon Fire Chief Tom Maletick, Assistant Fire Chief Jim Rupert, Ben 
Avon Fire Company President Doug Silk, Joint Planning Commission Representative Christen 
Cieslak, and Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION - There was no public participation 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Hughes-Holcomb reported the Halloween Parade went well, with a little over 100 
children in attendance.  
 
 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment “A” 
Chief Hanny stated it was a quiet month in Ben Avon with about 50 calls. He reminded those in 
attendance and all residents to be mindful of the driving conditions over the winter months and to 
slow down. 
 
 
Ben Avon Fire Company Report – See Attachment “B” 
Chief Maletick stated there was nothing to report outside of the reports already submitted. 
 
 
Solicitor’s Report – No report given 
 



 
Joint Planning Commission – See attachment “C” 
Ms. Cieslak noted the dates for the November and December JPC meetings were changed to 
accommodate the upcoming holidays and asked that the Borough calendar reflect those changes. 
The 2022 JPC meeting schedule should be available next week and will be sent to the Borough 
to add to the calendar. 
 
Ms. Cieslak also reported the Commission continues to finalize the fences, walls and signage 
ordinances. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Council Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Wagner ; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the minutes of the October 19, 2021, Council meeting as presented. 

 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr.Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the Revenue & Expense report as the official financial statement for the month 
of October, 2021.           

 
 
Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve Accounts Payable in the amount of $150,322.27. 

 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Report – No report given 
 
 
Public Affairs & Communications 
Mrs. Bett reported the Communications Committee is planning an early Spring edition of the 
Borough newsletter. Mr. Wagner noted he has forwarded a survey to council members from 
Allegheny Greenway and asked them to take some time to respond. 
 
 
Public Safety & Code Enforcement – See Attachment “D” 
Mr. Stoeckle reports no additions to the submitted report from Harshman CE Group. 
 
 
Fire Protection Service for Ben Avon Borough 
 



Mr. Wagner asked, “Do we have an approved and signed off lease and service agreement?” 
Solicitor Sweeney replied, “We do not.”  Mr. Wagner then asked, “Do we expect those at any 
time?” Solicitor Sweeney replied, “We do not.” 
 
Mr. Wagner stated that one of Council’s major goals this year was to formalize the leases and 
service agreements for Ben Avon tenants and Emergency Services providers. A lease and 
service agreement with the Ben Avon Volunteer Fire Department was requested in late 2020. 
Since that time, good faith attempts were made to get the lease and service agreement signed 
to move forward. 

Mr. Wagner reinforced the mandate of local governments to provide Emergency Services to our 
residents. As part of the process to ensure that our residents have the highest level of service 
possible, Council took under advisement the results of two prior studies conducted by previous 
members of this council to develop a long-term solution to the Fire Emergency Services needs 
of Ben Avon.  These studies culminated in the recommendation of consolidating fire service 
protection among the area boroughs with several boroughs already beginning this process. 

Ben Avon Volunteer Fire Company has provided over 100 years of volunteer service to our 
community, and we thank them for their dedication, service and commitment as our first 
responders. We on this council and the residents of Ben Avon appreciate the dedication to the 
service of all the volunteers who have kept our community safe over the years. We hope that 
the current volunteers continue to serve as we move to ensure the ongoing viability of our fire 
services.  

Based on the successful regionalization of our Police and EMS Emergency Services and the 
recommendations of the two reports referenced, Mr. Wagner suggested that council should 
move forward with the recommended regionalization of our Fire Emergency Services and 
contract with Emsworth Volunteer Fire Department to be the Emergency Fire Provider for Ben 
Avon and request that our volunteers work in conjunction with them to provide services to that 
end. 

Council President Jennifer Bett opened the floor to public comment. 

Chief Maletick made a statement regarding the agreement that was presented, mentioning that 
the VFC met with their counsel and reached out to the Borough solicitor to schedule a meeting. 
When they initially reviewed the information, they were told it was negotiable, and they 
deleted some items and submitted them to the Borough Solicitor but never received a reply. 

Solicitor Sweeney stated that multiple attempts were made to schedule meetings with multiple 
cancellations on the part of the VFC, including several at the last minute after schedules were 
arranged. 

Mrs. Dolan noted that over the last several months of council meetings where the fire 
department was discussed, and status updates were requested, there was no representation 
from the VFC.  



President Silk stated that members felt that the Council did not consider their efforts 
throughout the years and were not communicative. Mrs. Bett stated that the subject came up 
when reviewing all emergency services and their contracts/leases and when asked, the Borough 
Secretary did not find anything current in the file. She further stated that the documents 
protected both the VFC and the Borough and laid the groundwork for future planning. The lease 
agreement was standard, with a waiver clause for payment of rent. The refusal on the part of 
the VFC representatives – both membership and their counsel - to discuss these basic 
agreements, led to a unanimous decision on the part of the Ben Avon Council to secure the 
safety of the residents. Mr. Wagner noted those items, along with waning volunteerism, and 
aging equipment, and no communication to resolve led to finding an alternative solution. 

Mr. Maletick asked to return to negotiations and work as should have been done at the 
beginning. Mayor Holcomb clarified that the lease was to establish what was owned by the 
Borough and ensure what was done to that property. Mrs. Roggenkamp stated the reason 
behind the documents was that it would allow a basis for discussion.  

Mrs. Dolan then stated that constructive comments would have been welcomed in that 
discussion, however the Council did not have any feedback on their requests. The fact that 
Council did not receive any substantiative response from the Fire Department was a source of 
concern. A contract would standardize and provide parameters of what was expected, and how 
processes would work going forward such as purchases of large equipment as councilmembers 
change and Fire Department membership changes. Mrs. Dolan further stated, she felt that 
Borough Council made a good faith effort in multiple routes to try and pursue those 
conversations. 

Matt Donovan, BAVFC, stated that as far as an agreement or lease none of the North Boroughs 
have such a document with their borough councils. Mr. Donovan believed that Council did not 
want to spend money on the pumper truck, even though the Fire Company would take much of 
the financial burden with grants and fundraising.  

Mrs. Bett shared that after talking with other fire services representatives in the area, 
regionalization was one way to address waning volunteerism. Mr. Buckman stated that you can 
contact every company in the North Boroughs, and they have the same problem as it is 
countywide and statewide as well.  

Mayor Holcomb stated that the Council did not go into this decision blindly, and they reviewed 
all the information available to them. Mr. Buckman replied he was glad to hear that as a 
resident of the Borough. 

 
a. Service Provider 

1. Vote to decertify the Ben Avon Borough Volunteer Fire Company as the 
fire service for Ben Avon Borough 

    
Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Mr. Opipery 



Roll Call Vote to decertify the Ben Avon Borough Volunteer Fire 
Company as the fire service provider for Ben Avon Borough: 

    
Jennifer Bett  yea 

   Megan Dolan   yea 
   Henry Casale  yea 
   Ken Opipery  yea 
   Kara Roggenkamp yea 
   David Stoeckle yea 
   Richard Wagner yea 
 
 
   
 

2. Vote to Certify Emsworth Borough Volunteer Fire Department as the fire 
service for Ben Avon Borough 
Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp 
Roll Call Vote to certify the Emsworth Borough Volunteer Fire 
Department as the fire service provider for Ben Avon Borough: 

    
Jennifer Bett  yea 

   Megan Dolan   yea 
   Henry Casale  yea 
   Ken Opipery  yea 
   Kara Roggenkamp yea 
   David Stoeckle yea 
   Richard Wagner yea 
 
 

b. Service Agreement 
1. Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion carried by unanimous 

voice vote to approve the Service Agreement with the Emsworth Fire Department 
as presented. 

 
 

c. Fire Relief Funds 
1. Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp; Motion carried by unanimous 

voice vote to disburse the Fire Relief Funds to the Emsworth Fire Relief 
Association of Emsworth Borough in the amount of $9,251.82. 

 
 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery reported the fall leaf pick-up is in full swing with three employees working at this 
time. Mr. Regrut, Public Works Foreman reported no luck in trying to find additional help with 
the six-week season, and Mr. Opipery stated it would be important to find a dedicated resource 
for help going forward.  



 
The leak that was reported on lower Forest remains after all attempts at repair have been made 
and over $60,000 spent to correct the flow. Mr. Opipery will work with the Allegheny 
Department of Health to determine the best way to proceed.   
 
A water main break was reported on Dickson Avenue and Route 65, which is being addressed by 
West View Water. 
 
 
Quaker Valley COG  
Mr. Wagner stated he plans to ensure the trash collection in Avon Park is included in the new 
Waste Management contract. In addition, he noted there has been interest in the Zero Waste 
Wrangler program offered to residents of the Borough independent of the Waste Management 
program. 
 
 
Centennial Building Committee  
Mr. Wagner reported a grant was submitted last month for some funding from the gaming grants 
to focus on development of the phased approach in what the committee plans on doing going 
forward. He states the next opportunity for grants will come in the Spring of 2022. 
 
 
Climate Action Plan  
Ms. Roggenkamp reported she presented the CAP to the Joint Planning Commission at a recent 
meeting, and it was well received. She stated there are some minor edits to the plan, and she is 
hoping to have a resolution to adopt at the December council meeting.  
 
Ms. Roggenkamp also stated she has followed up with the technical assistance provided by the 
DEP and their energy audits for the Borough building. This assistance is available through June 
of 2022. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS  
2022 Proposed Budget 
Mr. Opipery reported while the Real Estate Tax will remain unchanged, he adjusted other 
revenue to reflect changes. He noted shifting expenses with the new police contract and the fire 
services contract in 2022.  
 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Wagner; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote 
to advertise the proposed 2022 budget prior final review at the December council 
meeting. 

 
 
 
2022 Tax Rate Ordinance 791 



Mr. Opipery presented Council with the ordinance which sets the formula for calculating the tax 
rate based on the assessed value of homes issued by Allegheny County in January of 2022. 
 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion carried by unanimous voice vote to 
advertise the proposed ordinance in The Citizen for final review at the December council 
meeting. 

 
 
OLD BUSINESS – There was no old business 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION – There was no Executive Session 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 

Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to adjourn the meeting at 8:20 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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